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Chapter Update  May -June -July 2015  

WHATõS INSIDE: 

 

 

Itôs Election Time!  

Itôs time for NASW-SC Board elections and weôre doing things differently this time. 

Members will go on-line to submit their votes. Make sure you have your NASW mem-

bership number handy.  Everyone votes on these state-wide elections: 

tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘ-9ƭŜŎǘ                ±ƛŎŜ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘ           aŜƳōŜǊ-ŀǘ-[ŀǊƎŜ             a{² {ǘǳŘŜƴǘ                       .{² {ǘǳŘŜƴǘ 
DŜƻǊƎŜ aŀǾǊƻƊŀǎ             [Ŝƻƴ DƛƴǎōǳǊƎ          ±ƛŎǘƻǊƛŀ ²ƛƴōǳǎƘ             WŀƴƛƴŜ /ƻƴǎǘŀōƭŜ                 {ŀǎǎȅ /Ƙŀǎǘŀƛƴ 
/ƘŜǊȅƭ !ƴƴ ¢ǳǧƭŜ              {ŀǊŀ DƻƭŘǎōȅ                     

 

For Unit Representatives, members ONLY VOTE for the candidate(s) in their particular unit.  

Southern Unit: (Beaufort, Berkley, Charleston, Colleton Dorchester, Hampton, Jasper): Susan Batten  

Western Unit: (Abbeville, Anderson, Edgefield Greenville, Greenwood, Laurens  McCormick, Pickens, 

Oconee, Saluda): Bonnie Smith 

Central Unit: ( Aiken, Allendale, Bamberg Barnwell, Calhoun, Fairfield Kershaw, Lexington, Newberry 

Orangeburg, Richland) Select TWO: Keitha Whitaker, Daniel Freeman 

Pee Dee Unit: (Chesterfield, Clarendon, Darlington Dillion, Florence, Lee, Marion, Marlboro, Sumter 

Georgetown, Horry, Williamsburg) Barbara Graham 

Committee on Nominations and Leadership Identification Chair: Brooke Wymer 

 

Please go HERE to vote. Link address:  https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/Q5PYQK8 

Only ONE vote per member is allowed.  This info will also be emailed to current NASW-SC Mem-

bers.  

 

Chapter Update Editorial Committee 

Amy Knight, Chair 

Carla Damron, staff 

Juliana Palyok, staff 

Sally Hayes, proof reader 

 

https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/Q5PYQK8C:/Users/scnasw%20office/Documents/AARP


From Where I Sit   

Carla Damron,  LISW-CP, Executive Director 
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On May 8th, I was honored to be asked to give the 

keynote address at the USC College of Social Work 

Hooding Ceremony. I thought Iôd share the text of 

that speech.  

When someone made the mistake of asking me to 

give this speech it made me think back to my deci-

sion to become a social worker. I blame it on a wom-

an named Joan. Right after college, I worked at a 

small community mental health center as a therapeu-

tic assistant. I worked as a play therapist and made 

over 9 thousand dollars a year.  

Joan was an outpatient therapist there and a graduate 

of this very school. She took me under her wing. We 

discussed clients, family systems, organizational dy-

namics. She started mentioning that I might like to 

become a social worker. After testing the water by 

taking one class, I decided she was right, and en-

rolled full-time at USC. A few weeks before I left 

that job, Joan came into my office and handed me a 

gift: a check for a thousand dollars.  

She said she wanted to give me something to help 

with school. She said she wanted to invest in me. 

That investing in me was investing in the future of 

our profession. I will never forget that amazing pre-

sent, nor that remarkable woman.  I have made sure 

to pay it forward, too.  

What Joan---and others who have helped me on my 

path--have taught me was that Social work is a career 

unlike most others. Being a social worker isnôt just 

what you DO. It is who you ARE.  

It will inform how you take in your world. Your poli-

tics. Your book reading and TV watching.  

How you walk down the streetðwhat you see. What 

stands out as important may no longer be that nice 

pair of shoes in the window, but the person who 

might be homeless standing on the corner.  

Your friends may think that latest block-buster movie 

is the best film ever made, but you wonder why cer-

tain ethnic groups were stereotyped, or what hap-

pened in that evil villainôs life to make him turn out 

that way.  

Passing through a park, you will appreciate flowers 

or the lovely light gleaming off the water, but you 

might also notice the child on the swing set has holes 

in his shoes.  

This isnôt bad. It is important. All of this will help 

you grow.   

This is not an easy path you have chosen. You will 

make mistakes, because our work requires risks. I 

would like to give you the same guidance given me 

by another social work mentor many years ago. Iôd 

had a session that hadnôt gone well.  

ñItôs okay you made that mistake. You wonôt need to 

make it againðthere are new ones you can learn 

from.ò  

I love this quote because it embraces not only my 

flawed humanity but the imperfections of our profes-

sion. We are not statisticians or chemists. We work 

with the most complicated, frustrating, incredible 

creatures on earth: human beings. Most of our work 

is not black and white, right or wrong. We spend a 

great deal of time in shifting tints of gray. But each 

mis-step we may make helps us to develop our judge-

ment. We are more informed, and make wiser deci-

sions. Of course, to keep us humble, weôll still make 

mistakes, and weôll continue to learn and grow. There 

is an endless potential for this in the field you have 

chosen.  

And, while we donôt get to make a lot of money, this 

career will pay you in other ways. You will effect 

                                              (Continued page 6 )  
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The Presidentõs Letter    Jeanne Cook,  MEd, MSW, PhD, 

LISW-CP Chapter President  

  

   

   

 

  

 

Jeanne and Carlaôs Excellent Adventure 

April 28-May 1, Carla and I attended the Annual 

Leadership Meeting with NASW National in Wash-

ington, DC.  This was the first ALM I had attended, 

and I was looking forward to meeting people I had 

exchanged emails with or talked to in webinars.  In 

addition, the focus of this meeting was on proposed 

changes in NASW and the chapter affiliates that had 

been identified by the NASW work group as a Mod-

ernization proposal.  This proposal has created much 

anxiety and opposition among chapter presidents and 

executive directors since it was shared with those 

groups back in the fall. 

Our adventure started on the flight to DC.  Both Reps. 

Jim Clyburn and Joe Wilson were also passengers.  

And the never shy Carla took the opportunity to speak 

to both of them.  She introduced both of us to Rep. 

Clyburn and thanked him for his support.  She did in-

troductions to Rep. Wilson and engaged him in a con-

versation about the child welfare situation in SC and 

the need for more social workers at DSS.   

Wednesday, the first day of the meeting, we were all 

assigned to sit in groups to talk about the Moderniza-

tion proposal.  There were opening remarks by Dr. 

Angelo McClain, CEO of NASW; Dr. Raymie 

Wayne, Chair of the Member and Chapter Relations 

Committee; and Dr. Darryl Wheeler, President of 

NASW.  This was followed by Council of Chapter 

Executive Awards and a State of the Association ad-

dress by Dr. McClain.  The rest of the morning con-

sisted of reports from various people who had been 

involved in the modernization draft design.  After 

lunch, the small groups had an opportunity to discuss 

(1) What was unclear (about the proposal) and what 

did each group think more information was needed 

on; (2) What were the best aspects of the proposal; (3) 

What modifications might enhance it; (4) What issues 

had not been considered; and (5)What would be the 

benefit and risks associated with doing nothing 

(making no changes).  The groups had an opportunity 

to review the notes of other groups and each group 

briefly reported the results of their discussion.   

On Thursday, we went to Capitol Hill.  First we heard 

from two dynamic social workers who also happen to 

be members of Congress, Rep. Barbara Lee (CA-13) 

and Rep  Krysten Sinema (AZ-9).  Both Congress-

women gave our group an inspiring send off to remind 

us of the importance of our advocacy efforts..  Carla 

and I had appointments with office staff for Rep. Wil-

son, Sen. Tim Scott, and Sen. Lindsay Graham.  

NASW had given us multiple topics to select from in 

our few minutes with legislators/their assistants, along 

with a packet of information to leave with them.  We 

decided to focus on the Dorothy I. Height and Whit-

ney M. Young, Jr. Social Work Reinvestment Act and 

the need to strengthen child welfare services.  Carla 

took the lead in the first and I took the lead in the lat-

ter.  When we had a chance to work it in, we also 

talked about reimbursement equity fro22m Medicare 

for social workers providing clinical services.  I donôt 

know if we changed any hearts and minds, but we 

tried.  It was my first time lobbying as well as being in 

the Senate and House office buildings.  So I found it 

quite educational.  Carla is a pretty good teacher when 

it comes to tips on talking with legislators and their 

staffs. 

Back at the hotel, we worked in groups again, but this 

time we got to choose the group to join.  The group 

topics were based on areas of change identified in the 

Modernization proposal:  Chapter development Fund/

Transition Fund, Growth Fund, RFP Process, Adviso-

ry Boards, Partnerships, Consolidation of Back Office 

      (Continued page 6 )                                       
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Happy Summer time, NASW SC members! I decided 

to involve the other Board Members in the monthly 

newsletter, and I hope that youôll enjoy their input.  I 

think it will be a fun way for you to get to know the 

NASW SC Board members, and I appreciate the 

Boardôs participation.  Hopefully, weôll have one or 

two of these for each newsletter.  First up is Bonnie 

Smith who is a Western Unit Representative.  Yay, 

Bonnie!  Here is what she had to say: 

 

What is your area of Social Work practice? 

Higher education. I teach in the Human Services de-

partment and am the director of International Educa-

tion at Greenville Technical College. We are very 

proud that this May, five former GTC Human Ser-

vices students received their MSW degrees (four from 

USC and one from Winthrop) and another received 

her BSW from SC State. 

 

Would you share something about a particular 

event, person, 

etc. that in-

spired you to 

become a So-

cial Worker?  

 

I am a life-long 

Girl Scout. I 

believe I so in-

ternalized the 

values of Girl 

Scouts that I 

yearned for a 

profession 

where I could 

be of service, be 

strong, be re-

spectful, and 

make a difference for good. I'm not sure I've lived up 

to those standards, but I know I am in a profession 

congruent with my values. 

 

Of course, Social Work is your dream profession. 

 

 

 

Do you have a second dream job?  

 

If I had it to do over again, I would be a librarian. Or 

a professional potter. Or a social entrepreneur. Or a 

Genie. 

 

What would you do with your three Genie wish-

es?  (Or, at least share one wish to protect your 

professional boundaries.)  

 

This is hard. I am going to change the question! Be-

fore I die I want to have enough money for my family 

to live comfortably, debt free. Before I die I want to 

take a trans-Atlantic cruise on a Cunard ship. Before I 

die I want to finish a marathon. 

 

A big part of Social Work is networking and com-

munity resources.  What is your favorite ñGo Toò 

website, resource, or trick of the trade?  

 

I love librarians! They are Information SuperHeroes! 

There is no shame in asking for help finding infor-

mation! 

 

Thank you so much, Bonnie Smith, for letting us get 

to know you a little better.  Bonnie spoke about 

Wealth Inequality at the recent Western Unit meeting, 

and provided us all with some visual reminders about 

the 1% and the rest of us.  Congratulations to those 

Greenville Tech students and all of the other gradu-

ates who are celebrating across the state this Spring.  I 

wish you a rewarding career, a good work-life bal-

ance, and a connection to mentors and inspiring peo-

ple.   

 

 

 

Getting to Know é Bonnie Smith   by Amy Knight 

Bonnie Smith, NASW -SC Board 

Member  
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In April Central Unit had the pleasure of hosting sev-

eral women from a new initiative in Columbia called 

The FriendShip.  These people are working together to 

create a volunteer support network to help Columbia 

seniors successfully ñage in place.ò  This organization, 

called The FriendShip, will provide volunteer ser-

vices, preferred provider referrals and a variety of ed-

ucation and cultural programs to help members main-

tain active, engaged, connected and independent life-

styles while living in their own homes and neighbor-

hoods.  Some of the services volunteers will provide 

include transportation ï taking people to medical ap-

pointments or grocery stores, running errands, attend-

ing social events- assistance with minor household 

tasks and assistance with managing finances.  In addi-

tion there are plans to have a preferred provider list, 

using providers whose services have been vetted and 

discounted for members. 

In Columbia this service is currently housed at St 

Johnôs Episcopal Church on Wheat Street but it is not 

connected to the church.  The idea is based on The 

Village concept which emerged in 2001 with the Bea-

con Hill Village, a group of older adults living in the 

Beacon Hill area of Boston, Massachusetts; they 

sought a way to help each other live as long as possi-

ble in their own homes and communities.  There are 

now more than 125 similar initiatives in the United 

States, with many more in development, including at 

least two more in South Carolina.   Some of you may 

remember seeing a news story on NBC by Brian Wil-

liams, whose in-laws were involved in an organization 

like this; they were both volunteers for and recipients 

of the services offered.  

The FriendShip is not only for older seniors; they also 

hope to attract younger members, 50 and above, who 

see the value of having this service available before 

they might need it. In order to be sustainable, funding 

will come from membership funds as well as contribu-

tions and grants.  Current membership fees are $600 

per year for an individual membership, $900 for a two 

person household membership; there are also provi-

sions for associate memberships, both individual and 

two person households, with limited services per 

month.  There are opportunities for Legacy members 

and Charter members as well. 

Think of this service as an insurance policy.  You 

hope you wonôt need it but it sure is handy to have if 

you do.  The ñgo liveò date for The FriendShip is July 

1, 2015.  For further information call 803.799.2919 

ext 122, email them at FriendShipVillageColumbi-

aSC@gmail.com or visit the site at 

www.facebook.com/FriendShipVillageColumbiaSC.    

¢ƘŜ ¦ƴƛǾŜǊǎƛǘȅ ƻŦ {ƻǳǘƘ /ŀǊƻƭƛƴŀ /ƻƭƭŜƎŜ ƻŦ {ƻŎƛŀƭ ²ƻǊƪ ǘƘƻǳƎƘ ǘƘŜ hŶŎŜ ƻŦ /ƻƴǝƴǳƛƴƎ 9ŘǳŎŀǝƻƴ ϧ /ƻƴŦŜǊŜƴŎŜǎ 
tǊŜǎŜƴǘǎ 
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The FriendShip  submitted by Leslie Yarborough  

mailto:FriendShipVillageColumbiaSC@gmail.com
mailto:FriendShipVillageColumbiaSC@gmail.com
http://www.facebook.com/FriendShipVillageColumbiaSC
http://saeu.sc.edu/reg/military101/index.php


 

From Where I Sit, Continued (from page 2)  

change. Maybe with a client. Maybe with the child of 

a client, because you taught them how to be a good 

parent. Maybe in the lives of many clients, because 

you advocated for them at the statehouse, or at your 

agency.   

There is something I must warn you about, though. I 

have seen the effects of job stress on too many social 

work faces. If you arenôt careful, you will work too 

many hours. You will bring work home with you. 

You will let it interfere with your time with your fam-

ily, your interests, your ïmaybeðmental and emo-

tional health.  

Iôm not saying this to frighten you, but to suggest that 

you plan wisely.  Preserve a piece of your day for 

your own health. Remember that whole work-life bal-

ance thing youôve probably discussed with your cli-

ents. Eat well. Sleep well. Turn off the cell phone and 

spend time with your family.  Remember to laugh.  

And hereôs a trick: Find a creative outlet. Knit some-

thing. Paint. Sing. Act. For me that outlet has been 

writing. The reason I write is this: I have to. There is 

a place in my brain that activates when I put words on 

paper.  Even if Iôm writing fiction, putting my 

thoughts and feelings into narrative lifts something 

inside me and I have no doubt that itôs made me a bet-

ter social worker. Research has borne this outðwe 

know creative expression leads to not only stress re-

lief, but improved problem-solving. So find your cre-

ative niche. Nurture your creative self. Flex and 

strengthen your all-important imagination.  

Lastly, I have an assignment for you. In my organiza-

tion, we talk about the aging out of social workers. 

The median age for our members is over 50. I look at 

your faces and feel deliciously reassured that the next 

generation is here, is ready to grab the torch and con-

tinue to push ahead.  

Hereôs your assignment: get the next generation 

ready, too. Be proud of who you are, of who WE are. 

Tell your kids about this important work we do. Look 

around for others you can mentor. You know what a 

future social worker looks likeðthey have a spark of 

kindness in their eye, they care about others in a glob-

al way. They want to make a difference. And when 

you see that in the next generation, plant the seed. 

Tell them how you love your beautifully impossible 

job. How it has given you a family wider than the sea. 

Tell them the work is hard and doesnôt pay well and 

maybe gives you gray hair, but without social work-

ers, this world would be a harder, colder place.  

Tell them how you know that when you leave this 

earth, a part of you is still here, in the smile of a client 

you helped conquer depression, in the home of some-

one who you helped leave the streets, in the law that 

you helped get passed, in the laughter of a child that 

you made safe.  

And if you can, when you can, be for someone the 

person Joan was for me: mentor them, and pay it for-

ward.  

 

The Presidentôs Letter, Continued (from page 3) 

Functions, Alternative Models, Nationalization of 

Staff, and Change in Composition of National Board.  I 

selected Advisory Board which focused on the pro-

posal to change the current Chapter Boards of Direc-

tors to Advisory Boards and consider having them ap-

pointed instead of elected.  The discussion in our group 

was lively but in the end there seemed to be consensus 

that the elected Board of Directors should be retained 

and the concerns about fiduciary responsibilities/

potential liabilities could be addressed through other 

means. 

The final half-day on Friday provided for the chapter 

representatives to meet in their regions with their re-

gional representative followed by the chapter presi-

dents meeting in a group and the chapter executives 

meeting in a group.  

This was a long, often tedious 4-day  (counting travel) 

adventure.  And it was possibly one of the more inter-

esting and empowering experiences I have ever had the 

opportunity to participate in.  The concerns and recom-

mendations expressed by the representatives from the 

55 chapters of NASW were listened to by national 

staff.  As a result, there will be a new work group that 

will further revise and refine the proposal that will 

probably have a different name other than Moderniza-

tion.  Our visit to Capitol Hill reminded members of 

Congress we visited that we are present and care about 

what they are/are not doing to help our profession and 

constituents.  And I was reminded of what I often tell 

students:  the whole is greater than the sum of the 

parts.  On this occasion, at this meeting, I really could 

feel the POWER of social work. 

 



INFORMATION ABOUT RESEARCH  

Dear Colleagues: 

Section 3 of H.R. 2730 stipulated that not later than January 1, 2013, every State child wel-

fare agency must collaborate with agencies and nonprofit organizations to identify and care 

for children believed or confirmed to be at-risk for victimization or has been a victim of sex 

trafficking.  It also stipulated that every State must train those child welfare employees who 

will have responsibility for service provision to this population and that data collection 

methodologies specific to child sex trafficking must be undertaken and maintained (US De-

partment of State, 2012). 

My name is Shirley McClerklin-Motley, and as a Capella University doctoral candidate I 

will be conducting research on the knowledge, skills, and training needs of BSW and MSW 

degreed social workers who are licensed by the State of South Carolina with regard to do-

mestic sex trafficking of minors.  I am very happy to inform you that I have obtained per-

mission from the NASW-SC Board to place information in their newsletter and website 

with a link to Survey Monkey where you can complete the consent form and the survey 

questionnaires.   

Completing the questionnaires should require 20 minutes or less of participantsô time and it 

is anticipated that the study will be completed over the next 4 months.  I am providing this 

information to licensed social workers as an announcement so that you will assist me by go-

ing online and completing the questionnaires.  Even if you leave the study early, the re-

searcher may still be able to use your data.  Data would prove useful in developing domestic 

sex trafficking training for social workers in public, private and religious organizations.  

Any data that you provide will prove invaluable because to date no data of this type has 

been collected in South Carolina. 

The survey link is https://www.research.net/s/SSRGXJP 

 Your cooperation is important to me and to NASW-SC as I will make available all findings 

to our august organization. 

Thank you for considering this research opportunity. I have included my email address and 

phone number below if you would like additional information about this research. 

Sincerely,  

 

Shirley McClerklin-Motley, MSW, CSPP, ABD 

Capella University Doctoral Student 

School of Public Service Leadership 

Social and Community Services 

Email: smcclerklinmotley@capellauniversity.edu 
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